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Abstract 
Transformation in the Republic of South Africa (RSA) as well as the low success rates in 
academic learning programmes remain unsolved matters of concern for the RSA Government 
and thus University Management. As part of a larger research project, this paper aims to 
conceptualise different teaching approaches; describes the current teaching practice model at 
programme; and gauges the success rates achieved with this current teaching practice model 

tional target success rate. 
 
In order to achieve these objectives a comprehensive literature review was performed, 
primary data on the current teaching practice model was collected by means of research 

s for the Diploma in Accountancy 
accounting modules was performed. The results of the paper reveal that a teacher-centred 
teaching approach is largely followed and that the institutional success rate of 75% is not 
achieved through the use of the current teaching practice model. 
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Strydom, Basson & Mentz, 2012
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The Council of Higher Education (CHE) believes that the key to a higher success rate 
in higher education, and thus in improving throughput rates, lies in strengthening teaching 
and learning  placing a burden on the providers of higher education in South Africa 
(Strydom, Basson & Mentz, 2012:i). 
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 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY  

The research of this paper is limited to students who are registered for the accounting 
modules on the Second Avenue Campus of the NMMU; the workload level and success rates 
of the accounting modules are not compared to the workload level and success rates of other 
modules in the Diploma in Accountancy learning programme; and the reasons why lower 
than expected success rates are currently achieved are not investigated.   
 
The objectives of this paper were effected by using various research methods such as 
literature review and data analysis.  In order to gather primary data, research instruments such 
as an information sheet and e-survey questionnaire (available on request).  The research 
methodology of the paper will be described in the sections that follow. 
 
Literature review 
A comprehensive review of published literature on teaching methods relevant to accounting 
programmes was performed.  The literature reviewed informed the design and development 
of the research instruments used for collecting the primary data.   
 
Analysis of success rates 
Secondary data on the pass rates of accounting modules for four academic years (2011 to 
2014) were obtained from the NMMU Management Information Systems Unit.  An analysis 
of these pass rate data is presented in Table 2.  
 

 

 
 
3 TEACHING APPROACHES  
Several studies that were done world-wide, as well as in South Africa, found that employer 
expectations with regard to capabilities of university graduates are not met (Griesel & Parker 
2009; Kavanagh & Drennan n.d.).  A lack of problem solving skills, real life experiences of 
the business world and basic accounting skills are capabilities that university graduates lack 
when entering the workplace (Polyacskó 2009). 
 
Laurillard (2012) and Nordin, Embi and Yunus (2010:131-132) states that the effectiveness 
of learning is achieved through a combination of the following components:  student-centred, 
knowledge-centred, assessment-centred and community-centred.  Finding alternative teaching 
approaches [blended learning] are recognised as important as a result of technology changes 
and modernisation of the educational science (Brown, Collins, & Duguid 1989; Collins 1990; 
Brown, Ash, Rutherford, Nakagawa, Gordon & Campione 1993; Cobb 1994; Duffy & 



 

Cunningham 1996). These are inculcated into the different teaching approaches addressed in 
the discussions below. 
 
A modern teachi
learning theory, learning activities, student/lecturer interaction, assessment and student 
support (Bonk & Cunningham1998).  The three teaching approaches that this paper focusses 
on are teacher-centred, student-centred and technology-based (as a form of blended learning) 
and are described below.  
 
Teacher-centred teaching approach 
The teacher-centred teaching approach is the most commonly used approach for transferring 
knowledge from teacher to student (Cuban 1983:162; Shaw 2013; Smit, de Brabander & 
Martens 2013:3).  The student has to listen and follow the instructions given by the teacher.  
This teaching approach has proven to have a negative learning outcome that leads to low 
success rates (Slabbert, De Kock & Hattingh 2011). Student involvement is non-existent, 
potentially resulting in the student losing interest. The teacher-centred approach stresses that 

o the 
the student (Scuh 2004:835).   
 
Advantages of the teacher-centred approach includes  lecturers providing unpublished or not 
readily available material available; and determines the aims, content, organisation, pace and 
direction of the teaching.  In addition, the teacher clarifies [explains] the material, 
complements and highlights learning preferences, arouses interest in a subject and facilitates 
large-class communication (Ylänne, Trigwell, Nevgi & Ashwin 2006:294).   
 
Disadvantages of this approach are that students are placed in a passive rather than an active 
role (Cuban 1983:162; Smit, et al. 2013:3); encourages one-way communication and requires 
a considerable amount of unguided student study time outside of the classroom to enable 
understanding and long-term retention of content (Slabbert, et al. 2011) and;  the teacher has 
to master effective communication skills.  
 
Differing substantially form the teacher-centred approach is the student-centred approach 
through which student engagement [participation] is encouraged as an important component.  
The student-centred teaching approach is discussed in the following section. 
 
Student-centred teaching approach 
Several authors (Harden and Crosby 2000:335; Kember 1997; Lea, Stephenson & Troy 2003; 
Rogers & Allender 1983:188) define the student-centred approach as placing emphasis on 
student engagement [participation] in the teaching process.  The main focus of this approach 
is on the needs, skills and interest of the student (McCombs & Whisler 1997). Therefore, the 
& Mc Mahon (2005:31) highlights that the student is allowed to learn by practicing, making 
them more aware of what they are busy with and the motivation behind it. Students feel 



 

comfortable to communicate with the teacher, which helps with the transferring and retention 
of knowledge and skills.  
 
The advantages associated with this approach is that students gain academic knowledge and 
skills; grow emotionally and spiritually (Quinlan 2014:33); develop experimental learning 
and problem-solving skills (Ormrod 1999:412); learn how to engage with and co-construct 
knowledge (Schweisfurth 2001:425); and students feel respectful, excited and interested in 
the learning process (Lea et al. 2003).   
 
Disadvantages include inadequately prepared teachers that are theory-orientated (Westbrook, 
Shah, Durrani, Tikly, Khan & Dunne 2009; Altinyelken 2010); inadequate availability of 
content and time (Tatto 1991; Vavrus 2009); and new teachers do not have a model to base 
their practice on (Haser & Star 2009).   
 
Other factors that affect the implementation of this approach are the high student-teacher 
(2005:33) found that the belief systems of staff and students and the fear that independent 
learning may take away the social aspect of the learning process are further critiques of the 
approach. 
 
The more modern and technology based approach is referred to as blended learning  
blending traditional teaching approaches such as the teacher-centred and student-centred 
approaches with the use of technology.  The following section discusses the technology based 
teaching approach as an alternative. 
 
Technology based teaching approach 
Technology and the use thereof in education is becoming increasingly important globally.  
Students are familiar with the use of Information Communication Technology (ICT), such as 
cellular telephones (cell phones), tablets and laptop computers, which creates the possibility 
that e-learning could replace the traditional teaching approach (Attewell 2005:7; Favell 
2014). Cell phones, in particular, are owned by 96% of the world population (International 
Telecommunications Union (ITU) 2013).  According to Statistics South Africa (2012: 65), 
89% of the South African population have access to cell-phones [technology].   
 
Several authors (Berkowitz, Kung & Eisenberg 2013:1; El-Mowafy, Kuhn & Snow 2013:1; 
Herrington, Schrape & Singh 2012: iii; Smirnova 2008; Traxler 2010) emphasise the 
importance of incorporating technology in teaching approaches.  Technology provides 
additional support to 
technical skills, productivity and success rates could increase as access to technology is 
available on a 24/7 (24 hours per day, seven days per week) basis.    
 
Technology could be incorporated (blended) with the conventional teaching approaches.  
Successful blended learning technologies such as the Virtual Learning Environment 
(Andergassen, Behringer, Finlay, Gorra & Moore 2009; Bark & Kush 2009), Web 2 



 

Technologies (Ward, Moule & Lockyer 2009), social media platforms like Twitter ® and 
Facebook ® (Andrade, Castro & Ferreira 2012; Lam 2012) and the Internet (Hain & Back 
2008) are available for use in alternative teaching techniques.   
 
Blended learning have been implemented successfully by several universities, such as 
Stanford University, University of Tennessee, London Metropolitan University, the Bolton 
Institute State and public university campuses in the USA (Bowen, Chingos, Lack & Nygren 
2012; Boyle, Bradley, Chalk, Jones, & Pickard 2003:176; Singh & Reed 2001).  
 
Advantages of blended learning include knowledge provision; social interaction; and access 
to self-directed and relevant experiential learning (Dzakiria, Don & Abdul Rahman 2012; 
Singh & Reed 2001).  In addition Dziuban, Hartman and Moskal (2004) assert that blended 
outcomes.  Furthermore students participate actively, increase responsibility, learn more 
effectively, have easy access to learning material and are in control of their own learning 
(Gecer & Dag 2012:440-441).   
 
According to Köse (2010:2796) blended learning improves the academic achievements of 
students.  Vincini (2006) and Duncan (2005:78,87) defines clickers as an electronic device 
that looks similar to a remote control and is often refer to as classroom response systems 
(CRS).  The hand-held device is used by the students to respond on multiple-choice or polling 
questions in the classroom.  The teacher poses a question, where by the students react by 
choosing an option.  All the answers are then tallied by the CRS and the results are projected 
back. In several studies (Duncan 2005:78, 87; Patterson, Kilpatrick & Woebkenberg 2010; 
Zhu 2007) the use of clickers have been proven to increase student involvement, participation 
and class attendance. According to Horn (n.d.) blended learning can increase student control 
over the time, place, path, and/or pace of learning; increased communication between student 
and teacher; improved life skills regarding Information Technology; and prepare learners for 
the work environment and independent learning (self-study and self-revision). 
 
The disadvantages of  blended learning include the fact that no access to the internet 
[connection] results in no access to material (Gecer & Dag 2012:440). Further, as stated by 
Staker and Horn 2012, online communication is complex and therefore teachers need training 
to successfully apply it in the teaching process. Finally, Kenney and Newcombe (2011) 
conclude that lecturers need to re-design modules which is time consuming and that teachers 
have a lack of motivation and skills to use technology optimally (blended learning) for 
education purposes. 
 
4 THE ACCOUNTING TEACHING APPROACH APPLIED ON THE 

DIPLOMA ACCOUNTANCY PROGRAMME AT THE NMMU  
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Table 2: 

accounting module success rates: 2011 to 2014 
      

      
      
      

      
 
The average success rates for the three academic years of study (first, second and third year) 
range from 64.5% to 67.5% revealing an average of 66.0% for the three years combined.  The 
average pass rate for the second year accounting module is the lowest at 58.6% and the third 
year success rate is the highest at 71.8%, mainly as a result of a substantial increase in 2012 
to an annual success rate of 76.8%.  These averages are consistently and substantially lower 

 
 
A number of reasons could exist for variations in the success rates in respect of the annual 
success rates per module as well as in the different academic years of accounting modules.  
One possible reason that specifically relates to the Diploma in Accountancy at the NMMU, 
could be the difficulty experienced by students to adapt to higher volumes of work in the 
second year accounting module  students might find it hard to manage higher work volumes 
resulting in lower success rates.  As a result, second year students that are successful stand a 
better chance of being successful in the third year accounting module.   
 
Many factors influencing the success of students at higher education institutions have been 
identified in published literature, for example poor schooling, lack of fluency in the language 
of instruction, inadequate access to financial support and student support services (Strydom et 
al., 2012:i).  Investigating the reasons for specific success rates achieved falls outside of the 
scope of this paper.  
 

 CONCLUSION 

-



 

-
 

 
-

 
 
The discussion of the literature and data gathered reveal that the current teaching practice 
model of the NMMU for the first to third year Diploma in Accountancy accounting modules, 
does not sufficiently equip students to meet their institutional target success rate of 75%. 
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